

palgrave•pivot

Sports Journalism and Women Athletes Coverage of Coming Out Stories

William P. Cassidy



Sports Journalism and Women Athletes

William P. Cassidy

Sports Journalism and Women Athletes

Coverage of Coming Out Stories

palgrave macmillan William P. Cassidy Department of Communication Northern Illinois University Dekalb, IL, USA

ISBN 978-3-030-30525-3 ISBN 978-3-030-30526-0 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-30526-0

 ${\ensuremath{\mathbb C}}$ The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2019

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are solely and exclusively licensed by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use. The publisher, the authors and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Cover illustration: © John Rawsterne/patternhead.com

This Palgrave Pivot imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Switzerland AG

The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This book would not have been possible without the assistance of many wonderful people. For starters, thank you to Shaun Vigil of Palgrave Macmillan for his interest in this project. It never would have come to fruition without his initial, enthusiastic endorsement.

Madison Smith's thoughtful comments, suggestions and strong organizational skills were of profound help while I was working on this manuscript. I am very happy she agreed to serve as my editorial/research assistant.

Thank you to Sam Babin for his coding help and for (once again) coming to my rescue by agreeing to compile the index.

Thanks very much to Matt Dupuis and Eddie Garcia for serving as coders for the research studies completed for this book.

Great friends and colleagues Dr. Kate Cady, Dr. Leo Chan, Dr. Andrea Guzman, Kim Rinker and Dr. Mehdi Semati offered tons of encouragement along the way. I am grateful for their support.

Thank you to Kappa Tau Alpha, the national honor society in journalism and mass communication for a Chapter Adviser Research Grant Award, which was used to complete some of the work included here.

I will be forever thankful to journalists Jim Buzinzki, Stefanie Loh, Kate Scott and Mechelle Voepel for taking time out of their busy schedules to be interviewed. The insights and experiences they offered were of immeasurable help.

vi ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Finally, a special thank you to Dr. Betty La France, another great friend and colleague, who—much like she did during the completion of my first book—offered sage editorial and emotional counsel as I worked my way through this project. She made the going much easier.

CONTENTS

1	From Scandalous Outing to Casual Acknowledgment	1
2	Media Coverage of Lesbian Athletes	41
3	Comparing Coverage of King, Swoopes and Griner	63
4	It's About the People	87
Index		115

LIST OF TABLES

Table 3.1	Three dimensions of framing in coverage of Billie Jean King,	
	Sheryl Swoopes and Brittney Griner	74
Table 3.2	ANOVA comparisons of overall story tone for Billie Jean	
	King, Sheryl Swoopes and Brittney Griner	75
Table 3.3	Overall frequency of attributed comments by source affiliation	
	for Sheryl Swoopes and Brittney Griner ($N = 386$)	80
Table 3.4	Frequency of attributed comments about Sheryl Swoopes and	
	Brittney Griner by source affiliation $(N = 386)$	81
Table 3.5	Overall tone of attributed comments about Sheryl Swoopes'	
	and Brittney Griner's coming out $(N = 191)$	82



From Scandalous Outing to Casual Acknowledgment

Abstract This chapter begins by providing an overview of this project which examines how sports journalists covered the coming out stories of tennis champion and feminist icon Billie Jean King and basketball superstars Sheryl Swoopes and Brittney Griner. However, the chapter primarily focuses on providing a detailed account of the events and circumstances surrounding King's outing, and the coming announcements of Swoopes and Griner.

Keywords Billie Jean King \cdot Sheryl Swoopes \cdot Brittney Griner \cdot Sports journalism

Much has been written about the vast disparity in media attention given to women athletes in comparison with their male counterparts (e.g., Adams and Tuggle 2004; Billings and Young 2015; Bruce 2013; Cooky et al. 2013). For example, in one study Cooky et al. (2015) found that all but 3.2% of stories on local network affiliate sportscasts and 2% of stories on ESPN's *SportsCenter* were about men. Such findings are so prevalent that scholar Toni Bruce (2013) reports a colleague once said there was no need for additional content analyses comparing the discrepancies in the coverage of men's and women's sports. However, Bruce rightly notes that such convincing evidence regarding the symbolic annihilation of women in sports

media "is important because it identifies ideologies and practices that...point to a critical marking of sport as male territory" (p. 128).

Further underlying the lack of coverage is the historic presumption that female athletes are lesbians, given that sports are perceived as masculine pursuits (Dann and Everbach 2016; Hardin et al. 2009). Researchers have found that the media response to the presence of lesbians in sports has been one of silence, or at best, only an occasional story (Hardin and Whiteside 2010; Kane and Lenskyj 1998).

However, there are signs that media coverage of sexuality issues in sports is improving (Lenskyj 2013). In recent years, several studies of the coming out announcements of gay male athletes have found coverage to be strongly favorable (e.g., Billings et al. 2015; Cassidy 2017b; Kian et al. 2015). And although "coverage of lesbian athletes is colored by a different set of inequalities and prejudices" (Moscowitz et al. 2019, p. 252), such findings hint that perhaps some progress has been made in coverage of prominent women athletes who come out. Furthermore, there are other factors that suggest an improved landscape for media coverage of lesbian athletes, such as increasing public support of gay athletes, the decline of homophobia in society (Anderson 2011), and research showing support for lesbian athletes by their heterosexual teammates (Anderson and Bullingham 2015).

Therefore, to address the state of coverage, as well as assess any changes and developments, this book examines how journalists framed the coming out stories of three well-known women athletes: tennis champion and feminist icon Billie Jean King and basketball superstars Sheryl Swoopes and Brittney Griner. When King was outed in 1981, it marked perhaps the firsttime journalists were forced to directly discuss lesbian athletes in sports. Swoopes' coming out in 2005 was hailed as a historic moment because of her high profile in a major team sport and her status as one of the best women's basketball players in history (Voepel 2005; Zirin 2005). Griner came out shortly being selected the No. 1 pick in the WNBA draft in 2013, during what many have called a more receptive environment for gay and lesbian athletes (Anderson 2015; Dann and Everbach 2016; Lenskyj 2013; Morris 2013; Stott 2019). By directly analyzing and comparing coverage of these three athletes, this research will provide an overview of how journalists have covered lesbian athletes in professional sports over the past 35+ years, and by focusing on the routines of journalistic work, it will provide additional insight into the depth and quality of coverage. Such information is especially important given the historic perception of sports journalism as

a field lacking in standards compared to other forms of the profession and as one that often fails to address sociological, political, and economic issues connected to sports (Rowe 2007; Salwen and Garrison 1998), such as the increasing visibility of gay and lesbian athletes.

The remainder of this chapter offers a detailed account of the events surrounding the coming out announcements of King, Swoopes and Griner. Chapter 2 will discuss several streams of pertinent literature, such as the aforementioned lack of coverage for women athletes and the more receptive environment for gay and lesbian athletes. Chapter 3 will provide an outline of the theoretical (media sociology) and methodological (content analysis) frameworks employed here and report the findings of a pair of research studies conducted examining media coverage of each athlete's coming out story. Chapter 4 will assess the results of the studies in terms of whether or not journalists took a more critical perspective in their stories about King, Swoopes and Griner and include comments from interviews with prominent gay and lesbian sports journalists. For additional context, the chapter will compare the findings to similar studies of former NBA player Jason Collins and former football All-American, Michael Sam, the two most prominent male athletes in major team sports to come out (Cassidy 2017a, b).

BILLIE JEAN KING

Few athletes in history have been as influential as tennis champion Billie Jean King, both in terms of her sporting accomplishments and societal impact. King, born in 1943, held the No. 1 ranking five times and won 39 Grand Slam titles, including 20 at Wimbledon (Frey 2006; Shuster 2013). In 1971, she became the first female athlete to earn more than \$100,000 in a season, an occasion that prompted a congratulatory phone call from US President Richard Nixon (Buzinski 2011). Sports Illustrated named heralong with legendary basketball coach John Wooden-its Sportsperson of the Year in 1972, making her the first woman to be so honored, and in 1987, she was elected into the International Tennis Hall of Fame. As further testament to her legacy as one of the sport's greatest champions, in 2006 the United States Tennis Association (USTA) decided to rename the National Tennis Center in New York, home of the US Open, in her honor. Reports said it was the most prominent sports facility named for a woman (Sandomir 2006). Observers hailed the significance of this honor in an age where stadium naming rights are often sold to the highest bidder (Sandomir 2006;

Ware 2011). It was estimated that the USTA lost out on more than \$4 million annually with this decision. "Think about it; I didn't have to pay \$10 trillion for this," King said (Sandomir, para. 17).

But, King's reach has gone far beyond tennis. Indeed, officials of the USTA said that one of the reasons they named the tennis center after her was because of "the impact Billie Jean has had on tennis and society" (Sandomir 2006, para. 20). King has long been a tireless advocate for equality—for everyone (Sweeney 2008). At age 12, she had an epiphany that "I was going to spend the rest of my life fighting for equal rights and equal opportunities for boys and girls, men and women" (Shuster 2013, para. 15). "I want to change things," King said in the HBO documentary "Billie Jean King: Portrait of a Pioneer," realizing that her talent could help with that goal. "I was very clear that unless I was No. 1, no one was going to listen to me…If God gave me this gift, I was going to do everything in my power to make this world a better place" (Frey 2006, para. 3).

She began by advocating for change in tennis, serving as one of the prime catalysts in establishing the women's professional tour (Frey 2006). "We wanted to make a women's tour. We wanted to make a living playing tennis. We wanted to take tennis to the people. Women athletes were still treated like freaks," King said (Howard 2005, p. 35). According to Ware (2011), King's desire to move women's tennis into the professional ranks was "accompanied by a desire to wrest its control from the elite, country-club set" (p. 30) noting that King's interest in women's issues only came later. But, nonetheless that change had a wider impact than perhaps she could have imagined. Johnette Howard (2005), in her book detailing the decades-long rivalry between Chris Evert and Martina Navratilova, said that because King "didn't focus only on her own individual athletic achievement, an entire class of female sports stars was created" (p. 35) when the tour started, including Evert and Navratilova.

King led the way in forming the Women's Tennis Association—calling the player's union her most meaningful achievement and served as its' first president. A longtime advocate of forming a union, she initially faced resistance from some players who didn't see it as necessary (King and Deford 1982). "So often, athletes look everywhere else for the answers to their problems, but to themselves," King said. "Yet, they're the people who are unhappy with the status quo! Athletes have to be convinced that it's in their own interest to set up and control their own organizations" (Ware 2011, p. 38).

As further testament to her philosophy of challenging the status quo, King said she wouldn't defend her 1972 US Open title because she received \$15,000 less than the men's champion. She further suggested that many other women would also boycott the tournament unless something was done about the disparity in pay. Officials took her seriously, and in the following year, the US Open became the first major tennis tournament to offer equal prize money for both men and women (Schwartz, n.d.; Ware 2011). And while King's efforts in establishing women's professional tennis were already intertwined with the feminist movement, this hallmark achievement further "solidified the impression that she was an advocate for women's liberation" (Spencer 2000, p. 389) even though she had some issues with what she perceived as the stridency and lack of pragmatism in the movement. "You're not using us right...We're [tennis players] out here doing and proving all these same things so many of you are only talking about," she reportedly told Gloria Steinem. "You guys keep thinking from the neck up and it's the whole body-the whole body-that makes women powerful. And empowered" (Howard 2005). In addition, King, in her 1982 autobiography co-authored with Frank Deford, wrote, "So many of the more outspoken feminist really had so little in common with me...Often I disliked the feminists because they were so doctrinaire. I was supposed to agree to their whole agenda, but I simply don't fall into any neat niche" (King and Deford 1982, p. 160). Susan Ware, author of Game, Set, Match: Billie Jean King and the Revolution in Women's Sports, said, "I think the feminist movement needed Billie Jean King a lot more than she needed them" (Sweeney 2008, para. 7). In fact, Roberts (2005a) described her as the "face, body and spirit" of the women's movement (p. 150).

King's status as a feminist icon was forever cemented with her resounding 6-4, 6-3, 6-3 victory over Bobby Riggs on September 20, 1973 at the Houston Astrodome in Texas. Looking back more than 45 years later, it seems a bit odd that her win over a former Wimbledon men's champion nearly twice her age would still be hailed as "an indelible turning point in history" (Roberts 2005a, p. 1), and the subject of a 2017 movie starring Oscar winner Emma Stone titled *Battle of the Sexes*. Yet, King still refers to it as "the most important moment in my life" (King 2018) while Ware says "because of the 1973 Battle of the Sexes, Billie Jean King will always be linked in the popular consciousness with the powerful ideas of modern feminism" (p. 213).

In order to understand why, it is important to consider the various contextual issues accompanying the match. At the time King and other women